NORTHBOURNE PARISH COUNCIL

THE ANNUAL PARISH MEETING
Thursday 30th May 2024 at Northbourne Parish Hall
All local government electors of the Parish of Northbourne were invited to attend and were entitled to speak and vote.


1. MINUTES OF THE NORTHBOURNE PARISH ANNUAL MEETING HELD ON 11TH MAY 2023
Tre previous minutes were agreed as a true record of the meeting, proposed by Mr Ian Denne, seconded by Dan Edelman. 

2. REPORTS

1. NPC Cllr Dan Edelman
Parish Council Report

Dan welcomed parishioners to the 2024 Annual Parish Meeting.

An elector within the parish has called for an election to fill a vacancy on Northbourne Parish Council, this was supported by 10 electors. Whilst giving the parish an opportunity to strengthen the membership of the parish council, DDC have advised that the cost to the parish will be in the region of £3500. This sum has not been budgeted for so some adjustments will need to be made at a future meeting of the council.

The clerk advised that notices of this meeting had been removed from parish noticeboards and replaced with advertisements of a commercial event in Finglesham. It is hoped that this has not impacted attendance tonight.

The parish council now has a government domain which is used for the website and councillor emails:

www.northbourne-pc.gov.uk

clerk@northbourne-pc.gov.uk

Dan Edelman read the Police Report attached to these minutes.



2. Kent County Councillor, Steve Manion:
KCC Annual Report
Budget
In the weeks preceding the budget we received the most welcome news of additional government support for local authorities, worth £600 million, including £500m of new
funding for councils, like Kent, with responsibility for adults’ and children’s social care. The final benefit to KCC, as set out in the Local Government Settlement on 5 February was £12.9m.

It is almost unprecedented for additional funding to be announced at this late stage. After a disappointing Autumn Statement we lobbied hard, working as part of a strong campaign by the County Councils Network. Immediately after the announcement Roger Gough wrote to Kent Members of Parliament, thanking all those who had taken up our case, whether through signing a collective letter to ministers or through personal representations.

While very welcome, this announcement does not resolve the structural pressures that we face, as we made clear at the time. To put the additional £13m in context, our initial savings requirements in preparing our budget were £118m. We will still have to take difficult decisions to ensure the Council’s sustainability.

Adult Social Care
Adult Social Care Consultations
We have three consultations this month: the two on charging and VCSE savings will help our budget to the tune of £6m pa between them, so are crucial; the third, on the long-term future of Blackburn Lodge, is a result of the emergency closure of the Lodge due to water contamination. Many of our transformation initiatives are starting to show 'green shoots' of delivery, but one area where we will have a push in the months to come is in relation to Direct Payments,
which ned to achieve much higher up-take rates. Our new Technology Enabled Lives Service has launched, with a whole raft of new digital technologies that will supplement our more traditional equipment offering, and enable residents to leave more independent, healthier lives for longer in their own homes.

Children’s Social Care
Ofsted visit
We had Ofsted in to carry out a focused visit inspection under the ILACS framework at the end of January. The Inspectors visited services in Canterbury and Folkestone and Hythe districts . The focus was on Topic 1 of the framework (Front Door), examining issues concerning children in need, child protection, children’s entry into care and 16 and 17year old young people who present as homeless Ofsted’s findings are due to be published next week shortly in the form of a letter.
UASC
Further to the favourable High Court Judgment regarding our judicial Review proceedings against the Home Office and subsequent Order, we continue to press for the operation of a
comprehensive and effective National Transfer Scheme, which remains the only way in which we can discharge all our legal responsibilities and that what is a national, not local issue is treated as such. I have met twice with the Minister for Illegal Migration, Michael Tomlinson, and we await the government submission to the Court on the operation of the NTS.

In complying with the court judgment last July, we continue to establish reception capacity in nine sites across the county. We are briefing local Members when such capacity is being
established in their Division.

Improvement Partner role
We recently submitted a bid to become a CSC Sector-Led Improvement (SLI) Partner for 2024-25. We had confirmation in December that we had been successful but have now received further feedback on the application which is quoted below:
“Your bid exceeded our expectations by providing good evidence regarding the strength of your children’s social care services and demonstrating how your Quality Assurance
Framework will be applied to support other local authorities. Your bid clearly demonstrated the quality of your contextual safeguarding offer and suicide prevention expertise, as well as
providing strong evidence to support the impact and outcomes of your work.
Your bid met our expectations by demonstrating your commitment to continuous improvement alongside the stability of your leadership. You also provided a satisfactory
list of support activities you would expect to offer and demonstrated an understanding of the risks you might need to manage in delivering SLI support .”The action plan and exact amount of funding for this project will be confirmed in later.

Education and Skills
Cabinet has approved the latest Commissioning Plan for Education in Kent. This Plan analyses the demand for school places on a rolling five-year basis. The latest version also includes Kent's endorsement of the Government's ambition for all schools to be part of multi-academy trusts (MATs) and encourages those Kent schools not in such an arrangement to consider their options for joining or forming a MAT.

Highways and Transport
The state of the roads
The state of our roads at the moment, in what is always the worst time of year following wet weather, freezing and thawing, is severe. We are far from alone among highways
authorities in this regard, but this is of little comfort to our residents. As Neil Baker has emphasised in various meetings and to the press, to bring our highways network up to the
standard we would want would cost more than £700million and the total amount for all assets is now more than £1billion. In this context, the government’s announcement late last year
of a backloaded £134.5million across 10 to 11 years is helpful but certainly not transformational. We will nonetheless bring forward our pothole blitz programme for the year and the funding announcement is at least helpful in giving us some degree of confidence in setting longer term plans and so getting the most efficient outcome from the funding available.

Utility Roadworks
After potholes, this is the biggest (and growing) source of resident exasperation in all our Divisions. David Robey is leading a deep dive into roadworks to see what we can do better and, perhaps more importantly, what needs to change at a national level so we can have the control over our roads that people think we have. Following discussions at Environment and Transport Cabinet Committee over an extended period – and it has been very much a key priority for Sean Holden as chairman – new streetworks inspectors have been recruited so we have more ability to hold utility companies to account. While the cohort is initially small in number, if they prove to be as successful as we hope the income stream generated could lead to more recruits in future. Guy Opperman, the roads minister, recently came to our Aylesford depot to launch a Government consultation into changing the fining arrangements that can be used with relation to utility work. Most importantly, central government is increasingly aware of the craziness of a system in which a utility company can self-define an emergency (accounting for 30% of all utility work in Kent) and close a road without giving us advance warning, disrupting residents’ daily lives and making a mockery of the work undertaken to plan the necessary closures. Government to crack down on disruptive street works to cut congestion and improve roads.

EU Entry Exit System (EES)
We have long warned about the risks that EES introduction, expected in the autumn (the current expected date of introduction is 6 October) pose to travel, business and the visitor economy in Kent. On 31 January Roger Gough gave evidence to the European Scrutiny Committee, accompanied by Andrew Osborne, Head of Economic Development at Ashford Borough Council, and Deirdre Wells OBE, Chief Executive of Visit Kent. This generated significant media interest and subsequent interviews, further raising the profile of the issue.
With no option for advance registration, all tourist traffic heading through the Port of Dover and Eurotunnel will have to register for EES the first time they cross the Short Straits. Neil Baker, Derek Murphy and I, along with officers, visited Eurotunnel on 14 February and saw the impressive level of preparatory works taking place on site there (article here).However, pressures at the Port, with little or no space for registration, are likely to be severe and spill over on to the highways network. It is this concern that will be much of the focus of the Task & Finish Groups established by the Department for Transport (DfT) and in which we are strongly participating. We will continue to press central government and others to get this right and understand the severe and sustained impact on Kent if they do not.

Buses and Kent Travel Saver
The bus industry remains under pressure, here in Kent and across the country and remains highly dependent on public of services running, in large part due to tireless work by our Public
Transport team in convincing the DfT to allow funds to be used in a way that would benefit our residents the most, rather than being tied by the letter of criteria. Nonetheless, while we are expected by the DfT to develop a longer-term BSIP vision in the coming months, the future of funding streams such as BSIP Plus, which expires in March 2025, is unclear.

The future and stability of the network is inextricably linked to that of the Kent Travel Saver. A cross-party member group, chaired by Nick Chard, is looking at the operation of the KTS, and this will be an important item for a future Group agenda or part of our workshops.

Environment
Windmills
Our public consultation on proposals to find alternative arrangements for the windmills we are currently responsible for closed on 29 January. Officers are now reviewing all feedback received as part of the consultation. No final decision will be made until the analysis is presented, alongside an Equality Impact Assessment, to the Environment and Transport Cabinet Committee.



Plan Tree
A total of 169,313 trees have been planted up to December 2023. To date the Plan Tree project has been awarded £1million in grant funding (£700,000 capital & £300,000 revenue). In terms of performance, the planting rate is accelerating above the required 50,000 trees pa. By the end of 2025, we predict KCC will have enabled the planting of approximately 300,000 trees. If we continue the current trajectory, we will achieve our 1.5m ambition by 2045, but this will ultimately be dependent on securing further external funding. The team are planting in schools, Parish Council owned land and with landowners including the Kent Gliding Centre and Manston Business Park. The team are reliant on the support and colossal effort from the Countryside Management Partnerships and an army of volunteers from pupils, scouts, community groups, Parish Councils and KCC staff. If you are aware of any land that may be suitable for future planting, please contact plantree@kent.gov.uk. 

Kent's Plan Bee
The next Plan Bee initiative will be our No Mow May campaign this spring that will encourage homeowners and landowners to pledge to let their grass grow through May. You
can sign up to Plan Bee Newsletters via PlanBee@kent.gov.uk

Solar Together
Solar Together will open again in April for its 4th phase in Kent. This collective buying scheme for Solar PV panels and battery storage has enabled over 2,800 households in Kent to install this renewable technology since 2020 . 100,000 letters are sent to homeowners during each phase to highlight the initiative and it will also be advertised by KCC, Medway and the 12 Districts and Boroughs.

Community Services
Coroner Service
The Coroner Service courts moved from Sessions House to Oakwood House in December. Oakwood House has proved already to be beneficial for the communities of Kent and Medway, providing a place that is not only appropriate but also offers space to meet with family members, quietness to understand the process and the flexibility to meet and be supported by their dedicated coroner’s officer. Being able to meet with the families in private to understand circumstances offers new opportunities to the teams and already is receiving positive feedback from families going through one of the most difficult times of their lives. It has met all the service’s expectations and is proving to be an excellent asset.

Libraries
In January the Government published its independent review of libraries, led by former journalist and government adviser Baroness Sanderson of Welton; in response the Minister for Arts and Heritage, Lord Parkinson, confirmed that these recommendations will help to inform future work on the government’s public libraries strategy for England, which is
expected to be published later this year. Clair Bell set out in her statement in January our position that there are no plans currently underway to close libraries across
the county, a point reinforced by the provisions of our 2024-25 budget. We continue to monitor and review KCC library services to ensure they are sustainable in the future, looking at all the options. We will also explore some initial work with parish councils who have expressed interest in running a library, and how they might be supported to do so. Any future
changes to the library service would involve full public consultation.
Dover Library
The temporary library is now open in the Dover Gateway which is working well and has been well received by customers. This will see the service through the major works that are due to take place at the Dover Discovery Centre and due to start early this year.

Economic Development
Pfizer
Since Pfizer’s announcement last November regarding their plans to exit small molecule design and manufacturing at Discovery Park in Sandwich, affecting a little under 500 of
their 940 staff along with core facilities at the Park, we have facilitated the creation of the Sandwich Task Force. Roger Gough chairs the Task Force, which includes representation from government, Discovery Park, KCC, Pfizer and the universities. The Task Force has met three times, with a fourth meeting scheduled: our priorities are to secure good options for
displaced staff locally, to bring in alternative investors in the facilities that Pfizer is exiting and to secure Discovery Park’s place in the regional and national innovation ecosystem. We
will be submitting proposals to government in early March.

Bio Security Danger at Dover Port
In addition to our concerns over EES introduction, we have long raised the issue of biosecurity concerns linked to the implementation of the Border Target Operating Model. We are not alone in these concerns; in January the Chairman of Parliament’s Defra Committee wrote to the Secretary of State regarding cuts to funding for spot checks at Dover concerning
products of animal origin and the location of physical checks at Sevington rather than in Dover (a distance of 22 miles). Since the introduction of checks in September 2022 60 tonnes of illegal pork have been seized and we remain concerned about the dangers to Kent agriculture, in particular African Swine Fever. END

3. Northbourne Parish Hall - Mr Ian Denne
The hall continues to he hired by a wide range of groups and for private functions, it has become a popular local attraction. To encourage development there has been a recent deep clean and some decorative renovations. A safety assessment has been undertaken to protect hirers. A new Bookings Secretary has been recruited, Natalie Christie, along with implementation of online booking via the website: https://northbourneparishhall.wordpress.com
Two new committee members have joined, Michaela Hubble representing the Parish Council and Josh Hayward representing the young parishioners.












4. Horticultural Society – Mr Ian Denne
The society continue to mee at the Parish Hall where 2 shows are held in spring and autumn. These events are open to all and are very popular.
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5. St Augustine’s Church – Mr Brian Semple
The church remains open for visitors from 12 noon.
As a result of a generous legacy, a project is underway to remove the choir stalls and open up space which works with the  current ways of worshipping and will be beneficial to the school as well.
The churchyard is still open for burials, the land has been used more than once and this has allowed more space to be created. Funding is still required and will be welcomed.

6. RSPB Wildlife Explorers – Sharon Irvine
The group has installed several bird boxes in the churchyard and at Almonry Meadow. The parish council supports the initiative by maintaining an unmown area on the Drove side of Almonry Meadow. The group will be holding a wildlife fun day of 6th July at the Parish Hall.

7. Dover & Deal Canine Society – Mrs Frances Goldfinch
Frances explained that members of the group come from quite a wide area, not all are parishioners. Members and their dogs train for show ring competition. The society will be holding a show at the Parish Hall on 21st July 2024. A further charity fundraising event is also planed in aid of Kent Association for the Blind, more details to follow.

3. ANY OTHER BUSINESS CONCERNED WITH PARISH AFFAIRS.  

Mr Semple is concerned about the future of circular rights of way, whilst not all are PROWS they have been used for many years for recreation. The development of Betteshanger Park has had a negative impact and it is hoped that some can be retained. 

Parking in front of the church has become an issue, the Clerk will investigate the legal status of the road.
There is still interest in holding a parish fete, parishioners in Northbourne would like to hold a late summer event, it was suggested that a group if formed as a first step. The Parish Council would welcome a proposal for discussion at a future parish council meeting.

Dan Edelman thanked everyone for attending and invited them to have some tea and cake, hopefully next year all will return and bring their friends.

Dan Edelman
Chair, Northbourne Parish Council
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